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CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC)

MARCH 2, 2023
Minutes
Minutes of the meeting held in a hybrid format on March 2, 2023, utilizing Microsoft Teams® for virtual participation and in person at the Charlotte County Transit Facility, 545 Theresa Blvd, Port Charlotte, Florida 

MEMBERS ATTENDING EITHER IN PERSON OR VIRTUALLY

Pauline Klein, (Chair) Bicycle Club
James Wernicke, (Vice Chair) West County Representative 
Wendy Zurstadt, South County Representative
Absent

David Allen, Mid County Representative (excused)
Robert Logan, Mid-County Representative (excused)

Betty Staugler, Historical/Cultural/Environmental Representative (excused)

Ben Turner, West County Representative 

Michael Tomaso, Bicycle Business Representative

ADVISORY AND OTHERS ATTENDING EITHER IN PERSON OR VIRTUALLY 
D’Juan Harris, MPO Director
Laks Gurram, MPO

Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO
Tony Conte, Charlotte County Schools Transportation Operations Director
Joshua Hudson, Charlotte County Economic Development (Virtual)

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works (Virtual)

Tanya Merkle, FDOT Bicycle Pedestrian Coordinator, District One (Virtual)
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Pauline Klein called the hybrid meeting to order at 3:39 p.m.; a quorum was not present.
2. Public Comments on Agenda Items

There were no public comments received.
3. Chairs Report 

BPAC Chair had nothing to report.
4. Consent Agenda

a. Approval of Minutes: November 17, 2022 

Due to the lack of a quorum, no vote was taken, Members present unanimously agreed to accept the minutes.
5. Sheriffs’ Office Report - Public Safety
Deputy Miller was not present. BPAC members reviewed the report provided by the Charlotte County Sheriff’s office.
James Wernicke indicated that during a recent ride on his bicycle, he was cited for not coming to a complete stop at a stop sign. He conveyed his opinion that the “Idaho Stop” law should be adopted in Florida. 
6. FDOT Bicycle/Pedestrian Coordinator Report – (Tanya Merkle)
Approval of Senate Bill 106 would potentially increase SUN Trail funding. If approved it would become effective July 1, 2023.
SUN Trail applications are required for each phase of the project regardless of the phase of funding. A new application should be submitted to make sure funding for the next phase is in place and that project cost estimates are updated.
The following discussion came up during the meeting:

· Myakka Bridge- Local cycling groups are still having trouble with the Bridge overpass because of the debris in the bike lanes, cyclists are forced to ride in vehicular lanes.
· Peace River Bridge - US 41 Northbound does not have proper signage to direct pedestrians and cyclist. This causes confusion as visitors may not be aware which lane to use. 
· Barricades are obstructing the bike lanes near Sunseeker Resort along US 41 Southbound due to ongoing construction.
· Debris were also noted in the bike lanes along the Peace River Bridge.

7. 2022 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendments - Laks Gurram
Laks Gurram informed the committee members that FDOT Staff requested the Charlotte County – Punta Gorda Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) to approve the STIP/TIP Amendments to the FY 2022/23 – FY 2026/27 Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) at the March 20, 2023, MPO Board Meeting

He summarized the criteria detailing when an amendment is required by FDOT.  He also briefed the committee members on projects that were identified in the attachment.
These changes are required to be amended in the FY2022/23 through FY2026/27 TIP in order to receive federal funds and for consistency with State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP). 
Attachment : FDOT Letter for FY 2022/23 – FY 2026/27 Charlotte County-Punta Gorda Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) Amendment
Due to the lack of a quorum, no vote was taken, Members present unanimously agreed to move this item to the MPO Board for approval 

8. 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Amendments – Laks Gurram
Laks Gurram presented the projects that require an amendment and informed that an amendment is required to receive federal and state funding for planning consistency purposes. 
He reviewed the criteria that triggers an amendment. He further presented the projects that are consistent with the LRTP, projects in the 2022 Project Priorities and projects that are not consistent with both the LRTP and Project Priorities.

Due to the lack of a quorum, no vote was taken, Members present unanimously agreed to move this item to the MPO Board for approval 
James Wernicke inquired whether River Road widening in Charlotte County is in the 2045 long range plan. Laks Gurram responded that the project is not in the 2045 LRTP but it can be added to the wish list for the 2050 LRTP.
9. 2050 LRTP Consultant Selection – Laks Gurram
Laks Gurram reviewed process of selecting a Consultant for 2050 LRTP.
He briefed the committee about the timelines for completing the 2050 Socioeconomic data development task and also 2050 LRTP. He also noted the individual task deadlines and informed that the deadlines are hard deadlines  
He indicated that the LRTP subcommittee met on February 27, 2023 to shortlist a firm to perform the tasks indicated. He also mentioned that the consultant was selected based on selection criteria identified during the presentations. 

He informed that there were three consultants under GPC contract. VHB abstained from participation in the LRTP selection process.  LRTP proposal presentations were given by Kimley-Horn & Associates and Benesch & Associates.

Upon tallying the scoring criteria, the subcommittee unanimously recommended Kimley-Horn as the consultant to perform the 2050 Socioeconomic Data development and 2050 LRTP update. 

He indicated that MPO Staff with the support of the LRTP Subcommittee will develop a detailed scope of services. A Work Assignment Order will be signed by the MPO Chair and executed between the MPO and the Consultant, a Notice to Proceed will be issued to begin work on the project. 

Due to the lack of a quorum, members unanimously agreed to move this item to the MPO Board for approval 
10. Review of FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program FY 2024 through FY 2028 (FDOT & D’Juan Harris)
The MPO Board and Advisory Committees annually review FDOT’s Draft Tentative Work Program (DTWP), which includes the new fifth year (FY 2028) of project programming based upon State and MPO priorities. At the previous committee meeting, the FDOT DTWP had not been released. It is now presented for BPAC Members to review and provide comments.

The DTWP will form the basis for the MPO’s next Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) to be adopted and submitted to FDOT by July 15, 2023. For federal funding to flow to the state and local governments, the TIP and FDOT’s Work Program must be consistent.

D’Juan Harris mentioned that MPO staff has not provided comments to FDOT since the MPO’s advisory committees have not had an opportunity to review.  Comments received by the Advisory Committees would be compiled in a letter and provided to FDOT for their consideration.
D’Juan Harris encouraged BPAC Committee Members to review the DTWP and the add, defer and deletion sheets and provide comments by March 20, 2023.
11. Draft FY 2023/2024 - FY 2027/2028 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) - Laks 


Laks Gurram noted that Federal and State legislation requires MPOs to adopt a 5-year Transportation Improvement Program (TIP). The TIP outlines federal and state capital improvements for transportation and is a staged, multi-year, intermodal program of transportation projects that is consistent with the MPO Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP). The Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees formally review the development of the TIP.

Laks Gurram stated that the document that is presented today is in Draft form and will be brought back to the Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees on April 26, 2023 for final review.

The Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Board is scheduled to review and adopt the TIP at the May 15, 2023, MPO Board Meeting. 
James Wernicke pointed out to a map in Section III and questioned that the path of the SUN Trail doesn’t reflect the actual path. Laks Gurram responded that the map included in this TIP is in draft form and will be updated for the next round of meetings.
James Wernicke inquired about the early involvement in the projects so the committee could be able to provide input and avoid any safety concerns for bicyclist.
D’Juan Harris and Laks Gurram indicated that all projects go through a required public participation process before it advancing to construction phase. Public meetings are required for transportation projects to ensure the general public has an opportunity to provide comments during the early production phases.

Wendy Zurstadt informed about a resurfacing project on US 17 that was completed recently, and informed rumble strips were added in the bike lane which creates a hazard for cyclists, forcing them to ride the main travel lane.

Tanya Merkle noted that FDOT follows Florida Design Manual to consider safety for all road users. Local entities follow the Florida Greenbook as a design standard for projects on off-system (local) roadways. 
Members were encouraged to contact the MPO staff with any questions regarding transportation projects in our area. The following link was provided for details on FDOT projects in our area: SWFL Roads
12. Draft 2023 Project Priorities – Discussion Laks Gurram
Laks Gurram reviewed the Draft list of 2023 Project priorities and informed that the MPO is required to annually develop a List of Project Priorities (LOPP) as part of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) process. A preliminary list of project priorities along with project applications will be submitted to FDOT District One by March 31, 2023. The project priorities must be approved by the MPO Board and submitted to FDOT by July 1, 2023.

Laks summarized the key highlights of the Draft presented and indicated the changes are based on the Draft Tentative Work Program that was released by FDOT in December 2022. Below are the key highlights from the List of Project Priorities (LOPP) and MPO Staff recommendations for funding:
· Received SL monies in FY 2024 & 2025 to cover the short fall for 2050 LRTP.
· Harbor view Rd from Melbourne St to I-75 ROW is funded in FY 2023/2024 for $12.9 million
· US 41 from Peace River Bridge to Kings Hwy funded for Planning Study FY 2025 for $150,000

· Taylor Rd – Phase 1 from Jones Loop to Airport Rd – Design advanced to FY 2024
· US 41 Bridge on S. Alligator Creek funded for in FY 2025 - $290,000
· Cooper St Complete St projects funded for CST in FY 2028.
· SUN Trail projects funded for Design – approx. $650,000
· Myakka State Forest to Gillot Blvd 
· Gillot Blvd to US 41

Laks detailed the Project Priorities Development timeline and emphasized the importance of having a complete Project Priority Application with updated project cost estimates:
· January 18, 2023-FDOT issued request for projects 

· March 31, 2023 -Preliminary list of priority projects
(but should be submitted to MPO staff prior to this date)
· June 30, 2023-Final approved list of priority projects

13. Safety Performance Measures Targets Discussion (Betty-Ann Sherer)
Betty Ann-Sherer gave a presentation on Safety Performance Measures.  MPOs are required annually to adopt these targets for tracking progress towards the Statewide/MPO targets for each of the transportation performance measures and meeting Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) requirements
She mentioned that the Safety Performance Measures apply to all public roads and informed the five Safety Performance Measures 

She informed that the MPO Board adopted FDOT’s “Vision Zero” target (goal of zero fatalities or serious injuries) for all five of the Safety Performance Measures at the December 15, 2022, Board Meeting. She indicated that today’s presentation is to give the committee members to review the data provided which was not available earlier.
Comments: It was noted the Charlotte County 5 year rolling average for pedestrian and bicycle fatalities and serious injuries seems down 2% which is hopefully a reflection of the safety improvements in the county.
D’Juan Harris added at the last meeting he presented the raw data and the information provided today is the flattened data.  
He informed that committee members that the MPO received the Safe Streets and Roads for All Comprehensive Safety Action Plan federal grant funding. This funding will allow MPO staff to conduct a detailed thorough assessment of crash data in Charlotte County and develop a plan of action to implement countermeasures to mitigate the prevalence of serious injuries and fatalities from crashes on public roadways.  
14. Census Data Discussion (D’Juan Harris)
D’Juan Harris noted that every ten years the Census Bureau provides updated population counts and designates the urban areas. For the MPO’s that are already designated in our region, includes the following activities over the next eighteen months: the potential designation of Transportation Management Areas (over 200,000 population), the adjustment of Urban Area boundaries, the Apportionment Plans and working with FDOT on updated functional classification of roadways The new urban area boundaries and the population associated with those boundaries impacts the MPO’s distribution of Planning funds and the allocation of Surface Transportation Block Grant funding.

He mentioned that the Port Charlotte-North Port urban area population increased by 30,407 people and the land area increased by 14.8 square miles. One key element is that the data shown, reflects the population in Charlotte in Charlotte County is 199,998, two people short of the 200,000-person threshold to become a Transportation Management Area (TMA). 
D’Juan Harris further indicated that an early designation is possible through concurrence of the United States Department of Transportation Secretary and the Governor of the State of Florida. The Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Board will further assess the advantages/disadvantages requesting an early designation prior to the March 20, 2023, MPO Board Meeting. Charlotte County-Punta Gorda Census Presentation
15. City of Punta Gorda Report

Michell Austin reported that the city has been working on the Harbor walk along Charlotte Harbor and is near completion with streetlights. Airport Rd complete Street project is in Design and indicated that the city is coordinating with railroad in completed the project
He also informed the city is installing Bike route signage and recommended using Pedal and Play to highlight the city bike route.

He thanked Peace River Riders sponsoring the signage 
16. Charlotte County Report 

No report
17. Public Comments 

None.
18. Staff Comments 

D’Juan Harris noted that the MPO is taking nominations for the Peggy Walters Award through June 30, 2023.   

The MPO completed their Annual Joint Certification meeting with FDOT Staff on February 21, 2023.  The MPO remains in state and federal compliance.  FDOT’s Annual Risk Assessment determined that by virtue of MPO’s diligence, the MPO was determined low risk.

D’Juan announced that the MPO was awarded Safe Streets and Roads for All federal grant funding to develop a Comprehensive Safety Action Plan for Charlotte County.  He thanked the Peace River Riders for their letter of support.
19. Member Comments

There were no member comments
20. Adjournment   
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled meeting of the BPAC is June 15, 2023, both virtually and in-person at the Charlotte County Administration Center, Room B106, 18500 Murdock Circle Port Charlotte 
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